



Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on
Monday 17th February 2020 at 7:00pm in the Atrium at Wickham Market Resource Centre
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)





Cllr Dick Jenkinson


Cllr Anne Westover



Cllr John Horsnell

In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council
Cllr Ivor French was also present

There were no members of the public present
1. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Mick Miller, Josie Hopps and Cllr Cooke.

2. To receive declarations of interest
Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe Allotment site.  
3. To approve the draft minutes of the E & L Committee meeting held on Monday 16th December 2019 and the draft minutes of the Extra-ordinary Committee meeting held on Wednesday 15th January 2020 
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on Monday 16th December 2019 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously Approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
A copy of the draft minutes of the Extra-ordinary Committee meeting held on Wednesday 15th January 2020 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously Approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

4. Actions from the Committee meeting held on Monday 16th December 2019 and the Extra-ordinary Committee meeting held on Wednesday 15th January 2020 update:-
4.1 - Church Pightle Transfer & Trees on Church Pightle

The Clerk reported she had not received any further update regarding the Church Pightle transfer.  Cllr Westover stated she was quite concerned about some of the trees and suggested some work would need to be carried out in the future.
It was agreed once the transfer of Church Pightle was complete an Opening Event would be held.  It was agreed the Clerk should make enquires to Keith Wallace, Reed Smith regarding an update and estimated timeframe for completion of the transfer.  Action – Clerk to liaise with Keith Wallace.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested a plaque should be erected on Church Pightle following the transfer and within the wording on the plaque Reed Smith could be thanked.
4.2 - Village Sign update – Cllr Horsnell to report on

Up to date costings were tabled by Cllr Horsnell.  Cllr Horsnell provided in-depth details regarding the costings and confirmed the costings were based on the work being carried out on a Sunday in order to prevent a road closure.  A vote of thanks was given to R C Robertson Engineering for carrying out the foundations survey.  He stated that LJC Building Contractors had offered to carry out the work and would appoint contractors, as necessary. 
It was suggested that N & A Engineering could be asked to carry out the work to repaint and carry out minor repairs to the sign.  The Clerk suggested that funding could be obtained from SCC and ESC toward this project to which there was a discussion.
The Chairman raised concerns regarding the proposed base and stated that  underground services would need to be looked into.  Action – Chairman to look into.  The Chairman asked if  LJC Building Contractors were accredited contractors appointed to work on a highway.  Action – Cllr Horsnell to look into.  Cllr Horsnell reported that a permit would be required from SCC for the contractor to carry out the work.  The Chairman suggested if there are services below ground of the current position of the sign then this may have to be moved. 
Following discussion, it was agreed the next step would be to ensure the project is viable, look to get the sign down then approve contractors via LJC Building Contractors and apply for funding.  Once the sign is down it was agreed the sign should be delivered to Graham Crowley for additional costings.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed that volunteers would be available on the day when the sign is taken down.  It was RESOLVED the removal of the sign should be carried out for the cost up to £1600.00.  Action - Cllr Horsnell to liaise with Graham Crowley regarding the repairs to the sign and obtain costings for alternative quotes for crane hire and foundation costs.  On behalf of the Committee the Chairman thanked Cllr Horsnell for all his hard work.
4.3- Simons Cross Flooding/Drainage issues

The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Cllr French to report on this matter.  Cllr French provided details regarding the contractors in which the Clerk had requested a quotation from and reported to date only Les Cotton had responded confirming that he was unable to carry out this work.  Action – Clerk to chase up quotes and request deadline.  It was agreed if none of the contractors were available to carry out this work Cllr French and the Clerk would seek alternative quotes. 
Cllrs Jenkinson and French provided an update on their recent site visit to look at the tennis courts drain and Cllr Jenkinson within the design brief there was a possibility when the soakaway was put in for the tennis courts this could have been dug within the location of the pipe and this could be the cause of the flooding.  Cllr Jenkinson stated the pipe goes along the boundary of the land in which and Parish Council leases from SCC and Orchard Place but in his view some parts are on SCC land so he suggested a meeting with SCC on site would be beneficial in order to seek clarification.  Cllr Westover gave details regarding the hedge planted on the boundary.  Action – Clerk to write to Mark Constance to request a site meeting.

Cllr Jenkinson stated further to the Clerk requesting a statement of accounts from SCC’s Finance Dept they had confirmed since the lease was set up with the school when it became Avocet Academy they should have become responsible for charging the rent.  Cllr Jenkinson reported he had visited the school and he had a copy of the drawing showing the exact boundary of the land in which the school lease and this does not include the land at Simons Cross Playing Field.  It was agreed the Clerk should write to SCC’s Finance Dept regarding the payments as it had been confirmed that Avocet Academy were not responsible for leasing this land.  Action – Clerk to liaise with SCC Finance Dept. 
Cllr Westover enquired as to if the Parish Council were going to follow up the points raised within the letter received from the Oaks residents to which Cllr Jenkinson provided clarification and confirmed he had responded to this correspondence.
The Chairman stated when the new development at Simons Cross is carried out drainage for discharging surface water from the site must be taken into consideration.

4.4 – Village Hall CIO, Bowls & Football club leases update 

The Clerk reported these were all still to be finalised by Blocks Solicitors.

Village Hall – The Clerk confirmed a meeting was required with Blocks Solicitors in respect of the VH CIO lease to discuss various matters including the fact they now wish to have a longer lease for possibly 100 years.  It was agreed the Chairman, Cllr Jenkinson, the Clerk and Philip Tallent would attend a meeting at Blocks Solicitors.  Action – Clerk to request availability of Friday meeting dates from Andrew Flemming.
Bowls Club – The Clerk confirmed she would request a copy of the final draft lease from Andrew Flemming in order so she could forward this to the Bowls Club with a hope that this lease could be Approved at the March Parish Council meeting.  Cllr Jenkinson stated the VH CIO must make it clear to the Bowls Club that they must  pay their outstanding rent prior to the new lease being signed.

Football Club – The Clerk confirmed a meeting was to be arranged with Mike Richardson and representatives from the Football Club.
     5.    Village Hall/Playing Field
Parish Clerk, Cllrs Westover and Horsnell to arrange site meeting relating to matters arising from the Annual Inspection report.  Cllr Westover suggested that Adrian Clarke, Handyman should be asked if he could assist in pruning the hedge alongside the southern boundary at the play area.  Action – Clerk to liaise with Adrian Clarke and work party to be arranged.
Cllr Westover reported that a lime tree had fallen down and suggested that a stag beetle home could be created.  She confirmed that a local resident’s son had offered to carry out this work free of charge and she would be willing to meet him on site to discuss this project on Wednesday 19th February 2020.  Cllr Jenkinson stated if a stag beetle area is created enough space must be left for the grass cutting tractor to carry out their necessary works on the Playing Field.  It was also agreed the Village Hall CIO who are responsible for this tree should be made aware of these works.  Action – Cllr Westover to contact Philip Tallent, Chairman VH CIO.
     6.   Other matters

6.1 - Woman’s 2020 Cycle Tour 

It was suggested that in the first instance the Clerk asked should ask Jacky Carpenter and Mike Margetts if they would like to assist in organising an event.
Cllr Jenkinson suggested the Suffolk Flags should be erected for this event and it was agreed if Jacky and Mike declined to assist in organising an event then a Work Party could be formed and an email could be sent via the Round Robin asking for volunteers to assist.  It was agreed this matter would be an agenda item at the April 2020 meeting.  
6.2 - Tree Warden – PEG Tasks 
Cllr Westover suggested an article could be put within the Parish Magazine and via the Round Robin advertising for someone to assist her within this role.  She confirmed that she was happy to continue and was also happy to organise work parties.  It was agreed if Cllr Sanders who had shown an interest in taking on the  role of Assistant Tree Warden and if she was no longer interested an article would be written.  Action – Cllr Westover to liaise with Cllr Sanders.
Cllr Westover confirmed she had spoken to Chris Smith at Hopkins Homes regarding the existing trees on the frontage to the land proposed for development at Pettistree.  Action – Cllr Westover to chase up.
6.3 – To consider WMPC 2020/21 Objectives & Core Functions 

The Clerk had circulated a copy of this document to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  Amendments were carried out and it was agreed the Clerk would circulate a copy of the revised document to all Council members.

The Chairman asked permission to suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the meeting.  This was Unanimously Approved.          
6.4 – Hanging Baskets/Planters

It was agreed the relevant permission would need to be sought for planters to be sited on the Hill.  Committee members had mixed feelings regarding planters being sited and it was agreed the Clerk would liaise with Paul Tynan, SC Norse in respect of this matter.

The Clerk provided details regarding the quotation received from SC Norse for them to carry out the watering of 10 hanging baskets at the cost of £740.85 for 1 watering per week.  She provided details regarding the amount allocated within the 2020/21 budget and confirmed that Roger the regular plant man who attended the weekly market had offered to supply the baskets at a cheaper cost.  Cllr Westover recommended that Geaters in Leiston could be contacted for supplying a quote for  the baskets.  
The Clerk confirmed that SC Norse had confirmed the existing baskets would be sufficient and Wickham Market did not need to purchase new baskets.  Action – Clerk to clarify matters with SC Norse.  Cllr Westover made enquiries as to where on the Hill the hanging baskets would be sited, and it was agreed the matter of planters/hanging baskets should be raised at the meeting with Paul Tynan on 21st February 2020. 
6.5 - Handyman review work and schedule
The Clerk had circulated a copy of the updated schedule to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  It was agreed the status of some items required clarification.  Cllr Westover stated the signs at the cemetery still needed to be erected.
Cllr Jenkinson suggested the Parish Council should be careful when advertising litter collecting duties were being carried out within the Parish as this may deter SC Norse from carrying out this work. 
Cllr Westover reported there was a large pile of brambles/cuttings close to the Glebe allotment hedge and suggested these could be pulled into the allotments and burnt.  Action - Clerk liaise with Adrian Clarke.
6.6 - War memorial planting 
Cllr Westover stated the Clerk and herself were meeting with Paul Tynan from SC Norse on Friday 21st February 2020 to discuss planting ideas within this location and

suggested these costs could possibly come out of the remaining Clean-up funds.
      7.  To consider any matters relating to the allotments
Cllr Westover stated the hedge to fill the gap to the  frontage of the new Simons Cross allotment site had still not been planted despite her emailing the landowner.  Action - Clerk to email the landowner and copy in Mick Miller and Cllr Westover.

8.   To consider any matters relating to the cemetery

8.1 – Cemetery Regulations - To consider and recommend Approval to full Council 
Cllr Westover confirmed further comments to this document were required and recommended deferral for Approval to the April 2020 Committee meeting.

8.2 – Renewal of SC Norse Management contract 
The Clerk had circulated a copy of this document to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  She advised that following the meeting held with Linda Merriam, Cemetery Clerk and the Parish Clerk some changes/refinements were carried out to the proposed contract to which Cllr Westover provided details.  It was RESOLVED that the Clerk would forward a copy of the revised contract including the track changes to SC Norse and suggest they arrange for the revised contract to be signed on Friday 21st February 2020 at the meeting to be held with Paul Tynan SC Norse.  Action – Clerk to liaise with SC Norse.
8.3 – Any other matters relating to the cemetery 
The Clerk reported she had received an email from Mr Hayward providing details of the costs for carrying out gasing of rabbits within the cemetery.  She confirmed costs to date were £1440.00 and he had suggested as landowners the Parish Council should contribute towards these costs.  It was agreed this matter should be deferred to the next F & GP Committee meeting.  Cllr Westover suggested the Clerk should request from Mr Hayward a copy of the invoices from East Suffolk Pest Control and stated that going forward rabbit control should be carried out.  
Cllr Westover stated she would be discussing the relocation of the soil bunker at the meeting with Paul Tynan on Friday 21st February 2020. 
9. Markets Update
9.1 – Change of date for Christmas Market
The Clerk reported that it had been brought to her attention that the date of the Christmas market clashed the with Village Hall Christmas Craft Fair and therefore there had been a request from the VH New Build Group to change the date.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the Christmas Market would be held on Saturday  12th December 2020.  There was a brief discussion regarding funding for a marquee for this event and Cllr Jenkinson suggested if an evening function was held the profit from this event could go towards these costs.  Actions – Clerk to check Village Hall events and liaise with WMP.  Clerk & Cllr Jenkinson to compile letter to WMP in respect of this proposed event.  
Cllr Westover stated the Weekly Market needed to be better advertised and suggested an article asking for local residents to join the Markets Working Group could be sent via the Round Robin. 
10. Matters of report and items for the next meeting
The Clerk reported she had received an invoice from SC Norse for repairs to one of the ramps at the skatepark.  Following discussion Cllr Horsnell stated this invoice should be disputed and recommended that a site meeting with SC Norse could be held.  Action – Clerk to inform SC Norse.
Cllr Jenkinson reported on the recent Wickham Market Men’s Shed meeting held and advised they had asked the Diocese via the Parish Clerk for permission to site a
9 x 6 metre shed within land at the Glebe Allotment site.  He confirmed this request had been refused by the land agent and therefore it had been suggested the group should write to the Diocese to which he gave details.  There was a brief discussion regarding other sites where this shed could possibly be sited.
Cllr Westover advised due to the offer from a local landowner for an extension to the cemetery being withdrawn she felt the Parish Council now needed to write formally to the Townlands Trust in order to ask if they would consider renting/selling a small piece of  their land to the Parish Council for cemetery land.  Action – Cllr Westover and the Clerk to compile letter to Townlands Trust.
    11.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held on Monday .
20th April 2020.

There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 10.15pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
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